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Introduction
1. The highlights cover the period after the meeting of the central committee in August/ September 2009: September, October and November.
2. Income Monitoring and Development (IMD) has continued its work on the basis of the ‘WCC Income Development Strategy 2008-2010’ as approved by the central committee in its meeting of February 2008. This strategy has five objectives:

· Intensify the membership campaign;

· Strengthen relationships with specialized ministries;

· Strengthen the fundraising capacity of staff;

· Develop foundation income;

· Develop individual giving.
3. These objectives have been elaborated further as indicated in the report to the finance committee of the central committee, August 2009 (Report on Income Development, Document FIN 11).
4. The inaugural meeting of the central committee fundraising advisory group took place on 3rd of September 2009 at the Ecumenical Centre in Geneva. As it was the first meeting of the advisory group time was needed to review its composition and remit. The group reviewed all aspects of the fundraising objectives. Special attention was given to membership contribution as the level of these contributions are important for the unrestricted income, but also express to a certain extent the commitment the member churches to the council.  The group affirmed the important role central committee members can play in fundraising, especially membership contributions. Suggestions were given to form a network of persons from different regions that can be instrumental in reaching out to the member churches. Further work needs to be done on this idea. The group will meet again during the next central committee meeting, and depending on the availability of the members during the WCC Round Table meeting in June 2010. 
Membership contributions
5. Churches that did not yet pay their membership contributions have been reminded either directly or through central committee members. This has resulted in an ongoing stream of contributions. However, mainly due to the economic crisis, membership contributions will be less than in previous years. 
6. A staff member has visited the member churches in the US and Canada to strengthen relations and to discuss membership contributions in the coming years. 

7. In his post central committee meeting letter of the general secretary has given attention to the decision of the central committee that all its members have a responsibility with regard to fundraising.
Rrelationships with specialized ministries:

8. From 27 September-1 October 2009, the annual Ecumenical Formation Seminar for specialised ministries took place at Bossey. Apart from introductions to the ecumenical movement and information about the WCC, special attention was given to the role of specialized ministries in the ecumenical movement; the role of faith in development work and the future activities of ACT Alliance. This intensive four day seminar is important for those who are new to their organisations and/or those who want the opportunity to broaden their understanding of ecumenism and its relationship with their professional work. The seminar was highly appreciated by the participants.
9. During September, October and November staff had intensive contact with the major funding partners, churches and specialized ministries, about their programme contributions for 2010 and beyond. Special attention was given to the allocation of the contribution to the different projects to ensure that the specific conditions of the funders could be met. The result is encouraging as the contributions, in spite of the economic situation, have been stabilized.
10. It is also encouraging that increasingly partners include the WCC in their consultative process towards new strategic plans. For instance, staff of Norwegian Church Aid have come to Geneva to consult WCC staff about their strategic plans for the coming years.
11. A programmatic visit was organized to the churches and ecumenical partners in Scotland (November 30-December 3). This visit was highly appreciated by the churches and partners and has not only helped to stabilize membership contributions but also to develop opportunities for closer cooperation (for instance around climate change and theological formation).
Fundraising capacity of staff:

12. The best way programme staff can contribute to fundraising is to develop clearly result oriented project plans and reports which report on results and impact against tangible indicators. The structural changes in the organization which encourage a closer cooperation between PMER and IMD are important. First steps have been taken in requesting the PMER staff to reflect on the responses from partners on project plans and reports. On the basis such reflections further work will be done in terms of improving planning and reporting and training of project staff. 
13. IMD staff has worked closely with a number of programme executives to identify new sources of income at the project level.
14. The directors of the programme on Education and Ecumenical Formation (P5) and IMD have started discussions about strategic cooperation for fundraising, for the Ecumenical Institute Bossey as well as for the scholarship fund. This will lead to a plan in which Bossey and IMD can work together more closely.
Development of foundation income

15. Work with foundations has continued and new possible funders have been identified. The strategy to visit potential donors to inform them about the work of the WCC appears to be successful. Around five foundations have showed enthusiasm and have invited WCC to prepare proposals.
16. A point of concern is still that the requirements of foundations for project planning and the way in which WCC does its planning insufficiently match. IMD staff and project staff have discussed these discrepancies and try to find solutions.
Individual giving

17. Individual giving is taking place at a low scale level at this moment. The main instruments are giving through the WCC website, Friends of WCC and Friends of Bossey, and the US Conference. Whether individual giving can be promoted differs from region to region and country to country. Special focus in the coming years will be on a number of Asian countries (e.g. Korea) and the USA.  
18. In the USA the US Conference plays a key role in individual giving. The directors of the programme on the WCC and Ecumenical Movement in the 21st Century (P1) and IMD have participated in the board meeting of the US Conference to encourage clarity about future of the cooperation between WCC and the US Conference at two levels: strengthening the relations with the churches in the US and developing ways for fruitful cooperation concerning individual giving. Improved relations are encouraging and can help to find ways forward regarding individual giving in the USA.

Fundraising for the International Ecumenical Peace convocation (IEPC)
19. Intensive work has been done to raise funds for the IEPC. Contributions are mainly coming from the main donors to the programmatic work of the WCC.
20. Extra work has been done to inform foundations about the IEPC resulting in a few concrete invitations for applications.
21. A major difficulty is that the plans are not yet concrete enough in terms of programme details, expected impact and planned follow up.
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